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FROM THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER




Hegira Health Board President, Patrick O’Neil,
Executive Director, Carol Zuniga and CEO,

Edward Forry (left to right) at Hegira Health’s
33’rd Annual Staff Recognition Luncheon July 15,

2021, where HHI’s Board of Director’s
appointment of Carol Zuniga to CEO, October 1,

2021, was announced.
 



 

The publishing of this Annual Report has given me a perfect platform to thank the many friends,
supporters, and allies who throughout the years provided support for Hegira Health, regarding it as
the standard for best practice of behavioral health services. Through this support over the past 48
years, HHI has successfully provided quality services to many thousands of individuals and families in
the community. By evaluating and meeting the health needs of our consumers, we have prescribed
care solutions that have helped improve the health and wellness of these individuals. 

 

Additionally, I am grateful to the Board of Directors of Hegira Health for providing the ongoing
support, oversight and direction which carried HHI through both good and difficult times. As a prime
example, the Board supported recommendations by executive staff to invest corporate funds into the
expansion of our service capacity at a time we were experiencing a major funding reduction. While
many other agencies reacted much differently, reducing staff and growth potential, HHI forged ahead
and increased service capacity. The Board’s stable member-ship, fluidity and leadership have allowed
major decisions to be made confidently and in a timely manner. 

 

Most of all I need to thank my staff. Their knowledge and dedication have contributed significantly to
the growth and development of HHI. Through some very difficult circumstances they remained
focused on HHI’s mission of providing quality health care. The COVID-19 pandemic has undoubtedly
been a significant issue and challenge for HHI the past two years and is one that is anticipated to
continue to be a daily concern affecting HHI’s care regime for the foreseeable future. I am confident,
however, that Hegira Health’s team members, from the executive and administrative staff to
therapists, billers, office, and support staff, will find solutions to each challenge that we together face. 

 
Now, as President of HHI, I look forward to continuing to serve the organization and the community,
with the primary goals and challenges of developing and acquiring new funding and program
resources needed to sustain and grow the health care organization I’ve always been so proud of over
the past 48 years. 

 
Edward L. Forry 
Chief Executive Officer 




 After 48 years of managing and growing Hegira Health, Inc. (HHI), I
wholeheartedly recommended the title, responsibility, and authority
of the position of Chief Executive Officer be transferred to HHI
Executive Director, Carol Zuniga. With full support and agreement
that Carol possesses the necessary experience, knowledge, and
leadership qualities to further develop Hegira Health’s position to
compete in the ever-changing integrated behavioral health care
arena, the HHI Board of Directors unanimously confirmed Carol as
the new CEO of Hegira Health, Inc. effective October 1, 2021. 
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opportunity to show their abilities, I am confident that my leadership of our organization at a time when
it was most needed, provided assurances to our staff and our community, that I am both committed and
up to the task of leading Hegira Health into the future. 

 
So what am I taking with me to bring forward? I am a therapist by training so the importance of
communication was already engrained in my thought process. Through these past 2 years I have learned
though, how difficult and important it is to communicate at critical moments, when people need
information, reassurance and confirmation that they are being heard. 

 
I have always been a proponent of change, pushing myself and those around me to reach higher, and
never accept because “we’ve always done it that way”. But admittedly, that pushing has typically been
within boundaries that had expected limits. These past two years have certainly highlighted that
flexibility, open-mindedness and broad boundaries are crucial to succeeding.   

 
And finally, in the presence of strife and challenge, regardless how immense, forward, strategic-thinking
must continue.  I am extremely proud of our entire team’s capacity to balance taking care of our present,
while building our future, which could not be demonstrated with more crystal clarity than through the
announcement of Community Care Services’ merger with Hegira Health.
 
As I thank all of those who have supported me these past 28 years, Ed Forry, our Board of Directors, our
executives, I look forward to giving all of you reason to support my efforts to continue to build Hegira
Health into the future.  I’ll close here with a quote from Richelle Mead, that sums up my thoughts on my
career and future with Hegira Health. “What are loyalty and caring really worth to me? Everything”. 

 
Be well all. 

 Carol
Executive Director




FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR



2021 was bitter sweet for me. At the same time I was thrilled to have
achieved my 28-year career ambition at Hegira Health on being named
HHI’s next CEO, as an organization and community, we continued to face
the trepidations of next waves of COVID-19 infections.  

As I transitioned from COO, to Executive Director, to CEO during the past
6-years, in a way, there could have been no greater readiness
‘opportunity’ than to manage our organization through the COVID-19
pandemic.  A strange thought? While no one wants this kind of 

Hegira Health and Community Care
Services, a non-profit behavioral health
agency with strong community roots in

Wayne County’s downriver
communities, announced their plan to

merge into one larger, more
comprehensive Hegira Health, Inc. in

the Spring of 2022.  
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WHO WE SERVED

Caucasion
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Human Resources IS our MOST Precious Asset 

Committed to Attraction and Retention
of Hegira Health Talent
 

Todd Harrison, CHRO

and retention of health care staff has never been
more critical than demon- strated during this time. 
 

The Human Resources team, in partnership with
Hegira Health leadership team members, recruited,
hired and onboarded 175 new team members
during fiscal year 2021 (October 2020 – 2021).
Bringing in this amount of new talent will
undoubtedly assist us in delivering our much
needed services to the community. We know well
that attraction of talent is only half of our important
equation – retention is every bit as critical to our
success! 
 

Throughout the last fiscal year we took the following
steps to elevate our engagement: focus groups with
clinical staff and leadership, increased communica-
tions including the development of monthly
employee newsletters, wage adjustments for market
competitiveness and most recently, significant
enhancements to our comprehensive benefits
package. 
 

We once again participated in the Detroit Free Press’
Top Workplace Survey and reported an overall
employee satisfaction increase of 8%. And in nearly
every area measured, we reported positive
increases in employee satisfaction. We know we
need to continue to improve on communications,
processes, diversity & inclusion, performance
feedback, and development and we look forward to
doing so in the upcoming year. 
 

In short, Hegira Health’s Human Resource team
works all day, every day, doing our small part to
make Hegira Health a destination for health care
talent to join, thrive…..and stay! 

Recognizing Those Who 
Go Over and Beyond


Hegira Health 2020
Most Valuable  

EMPLOYEE OF THE
YEAR




Chris O'Droski



Chris O'Droski restructured ORC’s Peer Recovery
Coach (PRC) program, which was negatively
impacted by COVID-19.  A certified PRC himself,
Chris immediately started making improvements,
providing training to PRCs, providing support and
guidance, and monitoring tasks completed during
their shifts successfully ensuring quality of care
and accurate service billing.
  

Celebrating Hegira Health’s 
2020 Most Valuable 

Employees of the Quarter




Megan
Kardos

Jacqueline
Greene

Jody 
Allen

The past two years have
been more than a challenge
for employers delivering
health care services to the
community.  The attraction 
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 LEADING FOR IMPACT 
EXECUTIVE TRAINING



Along with 8 other metro Detroit non-profits,
Hegira Health executive staff participated in
Bridgespan Group’s Leading for Impact (LFI), a two-
year program that helps organizations develop
their strategies and improve their effectiveness and
impact. Nine executive staff participated in more
than 30-hours of intensive, interactive training
focused on vital leadership skills including team
building, decision-making, inclusion and critical
thinking.

On Transitioning into 
a Leadership Role 

Paul Horning
Operation Analyst 2018—2021 
Supervisor Billing 2021— 

Looking back on the past year, I couldn’t be more
thankful for the billing team’s dedication and
resilience. Kim Joyner, Kim Ingle, Donna Meeks-
Sisto, June Holdsworth, Denise Grisham and
Shanice Moore have played a vital role in Hegira's
uninterrupted delivery of services to the
community. I am so grateful for their support in
my transition to billing supervisor and for their
commitment to success no matter the obstacles.
Finally, I want to remember Linda Gossett, who
passed away suddenly last year. She was hilarious,
snarky and loved by those who knew her.

Hegira Health Committed to Training 
Future Behavioral Health Professionals 



Hegira Health hosted 21 bachelor and master’s level
psychology, social work and professional counseling
degree-seeking clinical interns and 17 third and
fourth-year psychiatry residents this past year at
AOS, COS, ORC, COPE, Clubhouse, Prevention and
Administration. 



Students from six (6) colleges and universities chose
to complete their career preparatory training with
us: 

University of Michigan 
Walden University 

Eastern Michigan University 
Madonna University 

Wayne State University 
Grand Canyon University 



Hegira’s Psychiatry Resident emergency psychiatry
rotation placements at COPE were provided in
collaboration with the medical training programs of
Authority Health and St. Mary Mercy Hospital. 

INTERNS MAKE OUR 
FUTURES BRIGHTER 

From Intern to Employee:
My Hegira internship
experience began in the
midst of  COVID  - right as the
initial vaccines were being
rolled out in January 2021 - 
 and ended eleven months
later (December) as the
Omicron variant rolls out the
next round of challenges to
those of us working in mental
health. 

I was extremely lucky to be around supportive (and
experienced) staff at AOS who trained me in a
range of skills: from clinical to ethical to
interpersonal areas of practice. I learned to run
intakes (both remotely and later, in person) and
build rapport with clients in a long term therapy
caseload. I began learning to use new therapeutic
modalities and interventions, more confidently
implement suicide risk assessments and even run
therapy sessions through a translator with a non -
English speaking client.  

Thank you to all those who helped me keep my
head screwed on under these challenging
circumstances. I hope to pay it forward as I start
my profession.

6



 IT keeps us flexible, fluid and secure while always looking to improve
our use of information across the organization.  This year allowed IT
to rise and meet continued challenges being presented by COVID,
security and changes within the organization. With the advancement
of the vaccination, many staff began to work part time in the office as
well as continued remote. Staff training, protocols, attestations, and
other COVID related items were developed online to facilitate staff’s
return. Hegira’s IT continued to support staff remotely, working to
keep them operational and our clientele served.  

Bad actors continued to make the world’s technology difficult. The
bad guys Modus Operandi (MO) moved to attacking technology
support organizations with significant corporate access while, in
parallel, stepping-up their ransomware onslaught. Hegira’s IT has
continued to improve across many attack surfaces. These areas
include employee security education and training, multi-factor
authentication (MFA), separation of duties/access, vulnerability
analysis with significant emphasis on patching, Endpoint Detection &
Response (EDR), and many more. Hegira’s IT views the entrusted
information security protocols as primary importance and continues
to progress in the security journey. While no business can ever claim
impenetrability as seen by the explosion of zero-day exploits, Hegira’s
defense in layers will help keep the bad guys out, limit their abilities if
they do enter, and monitor and report if they are detected.
 

Expanding corporate payment options to include PayPal this year
moved Hegira into a new direction allowing payment support for
projects, donations and increased flexibility in our increasingly remote
world. 

 Lastly, 2021 was a preparatory year. Hegira’s cloud journey has been
underway for a few years, and COVID-19 has shown some limitations.
IT has led or supported the research for a HRIS, Time & Attendance
and Payroll replacement system, new corporate cloud telephone
system, and a new corporate cloud fax solution. This past year also
included due diligence into the Hegira/Community Care Services
merger’s technology.
 

In 2022, fasten your seat belt as big changes are coming as Hegira
continues to move its technology into a resilient posture allowing staff
to continue to support its clientele no matter what the world presents
to us.
 

Information Technology
Support Services (ITSS):  
Keeping Our Staff Connected, Our
Services Accessible and Our 
 Information Safe

Mike Wunder
Chief Information Officer

5 Years of Service 
 Stan Buckner 
Patty Carlson 

Yolanda Hickman 
Mauricesa Howard 
Stephanie Keathley 

Bonita Leone 
Linda Martin 

Darlene Massey 
Mary Radi 

Renee Robb 
Nickola Williams 

Debra Young



10 Years of Service 
Gianina Cristiu 
Patricia Ross 

 

 15 Years of Service 
 Shirley Brock 

Teresa Demorest 
Thomas Haefner 
Deborah Tollison 

Jeanine Walker 
 

30 Years of Service
 Bill Hartley (below)



 




2020 
Staff Longevity 

Awards 

7



EVENTS, AWARDS AND CELEBRATIONS 



Congratulations 
Melissa!

   
Melissa Tolstyka, Clinical
Director at HHI, was recognized
by NAMI-MI as their Clinical
Professional of the Year at the
4th annual black-tie NAMI
Honors Gala in Midland, MI.  
Melissa was recognized for her
outstanding contributions in
the field of behavioral health,
and in particular, her
championing Hegira Health’s
Zero Suicide campaign and
leveraging federal funds to
educate the region in suicide
prevention efforts.  
  

  
Hegira Health’s HR Receptionist was
appointed in 2021 to the City of
Westland’s Board of Ethics.  Deborah
is known in the community for her
ministering and volunteerism.  She is
known at HHI for her consistent,
warm, engaging and helpful
disposition.  HHI could not be prouder
than to have a person of Deborah’s
integrity at our front door.
  
  

During December of 2020, in an effort to assist in our response to the
pandemic, Hegira Health initiated a dialogue with the Wayne County
Department of Health (WCDH) regarding staff COVID-19 vaccinations. 
Our Chief Human Resources Officer, Todd Harrison, as our point person,
facilitated ongoing communication with the WCDH and our workforce
toward the establishment and maintenance of a vaccination schedule. 
During January and February of 2021, the logistical challenges were
regularly addressed, culminating in the vaccination of HHI essential
workers by the WCDH. Our CHRO was supported during this time by
HHI’s Recovery and Renewal Workgroup as the designated group  
coordinating HHI’s COVID-19 pandemic response.
   
   

Hegira’s Recovery and Renewal COVID-19 Mitigation Team Focus on
Early Vaccine Access for HHI Staff

 




CELEBRATING THE HOLIDAYS IN A NEW WAY— HAVING FUN AND STAYING HEALTHY

For the first time in more than 30-years,
Hegira staff did not gather together for
a holiday celebration but we celebrated
nonetheless.  Our amazing IT
department created the set and
broadcasted our party through
Microsoft Teams.   More than 150 staff
joined our virtual party, played games,
shared their won prizes and had the
opportunity to extend holiday wishes
across the organization.
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COMMITTED TO ADVOCATE FOR THE PEOPLE WE SERVE

Hegira Health
Administration
challenged staff to
STOMP OUT the
STIGMA against
persons with
behavioral health
conditions. Each staff
member that
submitted what
“Everybody vs Stigma”
means to him or her
received a t-shirt. The
Everybody vs Stigma
campaign allowed HHI
to advocate for the
challenges.

MAY IS MENTAL HEALTH 
AWARENESS MONTH 

HEGIRA HEALTH ANNUAL 
CONSUMER RECOVERY AWARDS 

We celebrated our Annual Consumer
Recovery Awards on September 23 at 
 the Jefferson Barns Community Vitality
Center. Hegira Health therapists
nominated clients for their significant
progress toward their treatment.

I've been the chairperson for almost 4 years. I like
helping people. Gives me the opportunity to bring
self-advocacy resources to individuals like myself. I
like helping people. I like being in a leadership
position to set an example for what people should
strive for in the future. I want to be a resource for
the group when they have questions about things
that will help them in their lives. Thank You Jason!

Greetings from Hegira
Health Consumer
Advisory Panel 
Chair:   Jason Reaves 

      What is the Consumer Advisory Panel? 

The Consumer Advisory Panel of Hegira Health, Inc.
(HHI) is a group of consumers, family members, friends,
and other stakeholders who provide input and make
recommendations on matters important to consumers. 

What does the Consumer Advisory Panel do? 
Consumer Advisory Panel members offer support,
guidance and share personal experiences in a way that
contributes to the development of HHI services and
programs.  JOIN US!

    CONSUMER OF THE YEAR 2021
  CONGRATULATIONS FRED EAGLE 

Nominated by:   Al Spitzer, LMSW,
Therapist Adult Outpatient Services

In my more than 43 years with Hegira ,
I have never seen anyone who has
been so generous in doing public
service work like Fred, and feel
honored to nominate him for the
recovery awards. This world is
definitely in a better place because of
Fred’s service to people.  Fred loves
doing volunteer work which was
passed on from his parents . He has
partici- pated in The Chamber of
Commerce meetings, every month
since 2000. He has for many years
volunteered for the Plymouth Farmers
Market and Ice Festi- val for 15 years,
This past year, every other week he
volunteered to help feed homeless
people in Detroit.  Fred has been a
Hegira Health client for the past 4
years. 
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QUALITY DRIVES EVERYTHING 

In our goals to ensure
individuals receive the best
available resources, HHI
annually measures individuals’
experience of care among all
programs. Measuring
performance is widely
recognized as an important
indicator of quality. Individuals
anonymously rate the care/
services received and recognize
staff that are helpful in their
recovery and disease
management. 

During 2021 survey distribution
and responses were negatively
affected by COVID-19. The
overall corporate positivity
rating 94%. The positive rating
for adults was 94%, with 5% of
responses being neutral or not
applicable. For children and
adolescents, the overall
favorability rating was 98%,
with 1% of responses being
neutral or not applicable.

SUD Programs: During the 2021 fiscal year, survey distribution and
responses were negatively affected by COVID-19. The overall positivity
rating was 91%, which was a 4% decrease when compared to last fiscal
year, but still above the 90% threshold by one percentage point. The
overall satisfaction rate for the past five years was 95%. 

         Everyone was wonderful. 
         Staff was amazing & happy I had the chance to work with

         I really needed this therapy session to help me.

                                   Consumer Comments: 



                them. 
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Therapist, Tracey Jackson, LLPC, practices
telehealth from her office at HHI’s Holliday

Park Adult Outpatient clinic.

results suggest that this transition was successful
and that telehealth should be remain as a service
delivery option in the future. 

                  TELEHEALTH
              Here to Stay?



At the outset of the SARS-CoV-II pandemic,
telehealth became a primary mode of service
delivery to consumers in the community. While
telehealth services were not new, the scale of
their implementation during the pandemic was
unprecedented. As a result, Hegira along with
several other members of the Michigan
Behavioral Health and Wellness Collaborative,
participated in a study authorized by the
Research Advisory Committee of the Detroit-
Wayne Integrated Health Network, to look at
how the implementation of telehealth services
had affected service delivery and outcomes. The
study  is nearing completion, however, initial 

 MEASURING IMPROVING PRACTICES 

Improving Clinical Outcomes by 
Focusing  on Critical Practices 




Decreasing In-Patient 
Hospital Admissions 

Our HAPT teams have been meeting for
more than a decade to continue
improvement in this very important
treatment outcome. It is our obligation to
review our client’s meeting criteria for
hospitalization, to ensure that outpatient
options were available and fully utilized
leading up to hospitalization, and likewise,
to ensure a different approach is employed
post-admission to reduce likelihood of
recidivistic admissions. Hospitalizations
disrupt individuals’ and family’s lives,
reinforce perceptions of helplessness and
are costly to the healthcare system. 

Adult and children’s HAPT teams meet
regularly to discuss treatment plans for
individuals with recent crisis contacts, 
 including individuals who have recently
required a higher level of care up to and
including inpatient hospitalization.
Utilization of our dashboards have allowed
us to review data specific to recidivism rates
for individuals assigned to Hegira Health in
order that we can evaluate our effectiveness
in a timely manner. 

Additional new data this past year has
assisted us to view recidivism rates more
comprehensively, looking at data not just for
those already engaged in services with us,
but also those individuals who have an open
case with us and are not yet engaged or
who may have terminated services
prematurely. This new data provides us with
valuable information to focus our resources. 
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OUTPATIENT FOR ADULTS WITH SERIOUS MENTAL ILLNESS
Matina Fabian, LMSW
Administrator of Adult Outpatient Services 

As the tumult of 2020 came to a close, 2021
ushered us into what we may call our “new
normal.” Although the past hustle and bustle of
Suite 310 was still a memory, we saw a
revitalization. With the guidance of the Recovery
and Renewal Workgroup, we safely increased the
number of staff and consumers on-site. We bid
farewell to long-time staff as they went off to new
adventures and welcomed bright new faces to our
team and our journey. 

In January, I transitioned from interim
administrator to Administrator of Adult Outpatient
Services and fully integrated into the role. Shortly
after, we welcomed Leniya Leonard (pictured
above with Matina Fabian) to the AOS family in the
position of Clinical Services Supervisor. Aisha
Williams was promoted from case manager to
Case Management Coordinator in April. Later in
the year, Mary Bernier joined our team as
Therapist Coordinator. Cassandra Rogers
continued to lead Next Step as clubhouse
coordinator. Bill Hartley, our Assistant Clinical
Services Supervisor over ACT and Mental Health
Court, celebrated 30 years with Hegira. 

hegira house 
Assertive Community Treatment 

Bill Hartley, LMSW
Assistant Clinical Services

Supervisor 

 On March 1, 2021
the hegira house ACT
program physically
moved just down the
street into a new site.
The agency reno-
vated a storefront
space and moved the
program and all 13
staff into a strip mall 
setting which is a two  minute walk from the
Holliday Park building where all other AOS
programs are located. This new home is utilized
for select services without a “clinical”
appearance. Hegira Health’s Outpatient Clinic for adults with serious 

mental illness (AOS) prepared for social distancing.

As the need in our community grew, so did
out clinical team. We increased peer support
time and clubhouse participation, added case
managers and clinicians. Co-occurring group
was brought back to Mental Health Court as
well as the greater AOS consumers. Staff were
trained on Dialectical Behavioral Therapy
(DBT) which allowed us to provide those
valuable services again. 

Just as DBT teaches us, we “rode the wave”
together as a team. We experienced the ebbs
and flows together and evolved with them. We
introduced new ways to connect and build
morale and we celebrated each other’s good
news and accomplishments. We did all of this
while serving our community without
trepidation but with the same dedication,
enthusiasm, and compassion as we always
have. Making the mission of “Wellness First”
paramount, Adult Outpatient Services is
committed to the needs of our consumers,
our community, and each other. 

12



New Ways to Engage Members in Clubhouse Through Innovation and Ingenuity



Cassandra Rodgers, BA
Coordinator, Next Step Clubhouse

Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, Next Step Clubhouse has been able to
provide services to members using a robust mix of technology and creativity. 
 During the early days of the pandemic, Next Step’s doors closed to members
though the spirit of Next Step remained strong. 

 Within weeks, by mid-April 2020,  Next Step began connecting with members
virtually and  continued to connect with members until  October 2020, when
Next Step was able to safety open its doors and welcome members back for in
person participation. Through out this past year, Next Step Clubhouse has
engaged members in clubhouse work-ordered day and socialization with
combined in-person and virtual options. HHI provided hardware to members
who preferred remoted connection, whose access would otherwise have been
limited or absent. 

Work units at the clubhouse have begun to flourish again, including the clerical, food service and the Next
Step store. Transportation proved tricky. Through careful and safe innovation, Next Step was able to begin
securing transportation for those who needed it. Group homes and SILs were contacted, the Adult
Outpatient Services driver, Michelle Spann, jumped in to assist, and Next Step was provided a generous
amount of bus passes to  help members return to on-site activities. 

Despite the obstacles, clubhouse staff and members stayed connected with clubhouse learning and
programs across the country. Cassandra Rogers, Next Step Coordinator, obtained grants for several
staff and members to go to three virtual events, including the Clubhouse USA Virtual Conference,
Clubhouse New Colleague Training, and Clubhouse International World Seminar.  

Through the true efforts of the Next Step staff and membership, the  spirit of the Clubhouse model and
the standards were upheld. Members connected, shared, and grew together in a time when isolation
was both the safest and most detrimental condition. We look forward to the places Next Step will go
and can look back with pride on what we have accomplished. 
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NO ONE SHOULD DIE FROM SUICIDE:  We ARE Zero Suicide
Pathways for Suicide Prevention
Leading The Community In Suicide Prevention 

Melissa Tolstyka, LPC, Clinical Director

Hegira Health Partnered
with Wayne County’s only
non-profit agency in out-
Wayne County providing

comprehensive services for
victims of domestic and

sexual violence to provide
training to our staff and to
work with our crisis teams

in the community.

In July 2020, Substance Abuse Mental Health Service Administra-
tion awarded 50 Emergency Response for Suicide Prevention
COVID-19 grants across the county; Hegira Health (HHI) was the
only recipient in Michigan. The grant was to serve individuals 25
and older who attempted suicide or had a suicidal crisis. Hegira’s
program design, “Pathways for Suicide Prevention” ( PSP), used a
multi-faceted approach to both educate the community at large
around suicide prevention and ensure that the gap that
frequently occurs between the event of a suicidal crisis and the
beginning of treatment was closed. Despite study after study
showing that persons post-discharge from an inpatient 
admission are at critically high risk for suicide, no other such
service addressing this critical period had been made available
to our community until PSP. PSP ensured comprehensive
services were provided during the connection to outpatient
services, including therapy, medication management, and on-
going support with a Peer Advocate which included support
groups for attempt survivors. 

To achieve our goal of
expanding community
education and training
opportunities to enhance
community capabilities going
forward, HHI trained 28
individuals in the community
to became Question-
Persuade-Refer suicide
prevention trainers and 2  
HHI staff attained Master Trainer status.

PSP also launched innovative, some-
times emotionally charged social media
campaigns, like #Dear Survivor and
Suicide Prevention Wellness Talks.
Public Service Announcements were
broadcast on cable television, YouTube
and Facebook Live were used for broad
outreach. We are very proud of our out-
reach success with total impressions
between Facebook, LinkedIn and Twitter
of over 55,000 and PSA’s on cable 
television that aired 7,442 times resulted in 53,346 impressions, 864
interacting hours and an amazing full-view rate of 97% . We are so
appreciative to Comcast Cable for their guidance in this campaign
and for the outstanding video productions by Erickson Strategies.
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CELEBRATING DIVERSITY

Hegira Health encourages all persons to
take June 19th to reflect on the historic
pain caused by racial inequity and
celebrate Freedom Day. To reinforce our
support of this opportunity to continue
learn, connect with each other, and
reflect on how we can move forward and
achieve permanent and lasting change,
effective in 2021, June 19th was added to
Hegira Health’s staff benefit program as a
recognized annual holiday.

SOGIE: Sexual
Orientation, Gender

Identity and Expression



Because everyone has
SOGIE. 

In October and November 2020 all COS staff 
completed Building Safety for SOGIE. 

June 1st Transgender Michigan provided a
Transgender 101 training to Hegira Health staff.  The  
training offered basic definitions, personal stories
and best practices when working with Trans clients. 
 Staff registering maxed the training capacity out!

Kudos to our Suicide Prevention Training and
Outreach Specialist Kelly Mays and the
excellent panel from our June 1 Wellness Talks
event kicking off #PrideMonth. If you missed it
or want to watch again as we talk Suicide Risk
and Prevention for the LGBTQ+ Community,
please follow this link
https://fb.watch/5TEFkGMF2X/. 
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BUILDING AWARENESS THROUGH SOCIAL MEDIA 
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SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER PREVENTION AND TREATMENT  
Our Beginning, Our Commitment to the Community

“It has been very
rewarding to see the

improvements in
patients' lives that

occur when they
transition away from

drugs and alcohol
through Medication
Assisted Treatment
combined with talk

therapy toward
abstinence-based

recovery.” 
Phillip Gilly, MD, FASAM

Medical Director
Oakdale Recovery Center

Hegira Health was very proud to have Philip Gilly,
MD join our medical leadership team in 2021.  Dr.
Gilly joined Hegira Health as both the Medical
Director of Oakdale Recovery Center and Staff
Physician at our Comprehensive Health Clinic  in
Westland.  Linking MAT services between Oakdale
and our outpatient primary care service is a new
opportunity to further build our comprehensive
care network.

It was a sweet and sorrowful event to celebrate the
completion of Oakdale’s new Medical Withdrawal

Management Unit and the departure of 10+ year Hegira
Health Administrator of SUD Services at Hegira, Scott

Schadel, pictured with Executive Director, Carol Zuniga.
  Best wishes Scott!

Introducing ORC’s New 10-Bed Medical 
Withdrawal Management Unit

 



Celebrating Recovery 
Individually and Holistically 

for Long Term Recovery

Encouraging an individualized, holistic approach
to Recovery is at the core of everything we do,
incorporating mind-body-and soul drives our
programs.  In 2020-2021 we made great strides
 in all three areas.  Supporting multiple and
individual choice of pathways to Recovery
includes ensuring introduction to Twelve Steps,
SMART Recovery and Celebrate Recovery .  Our 

engagement and a natural focus for
discussions around healthy eating.  Having a
certified yoga instructor on staff facilitated a
smooth and enthu- siastic transition to
including yoga as a regular element of our
program.  We once again had opportunities to
celebrate recovery with our clients during
Recovery Month, engaging consumers in
organized advocacy walks, providing a festive
environment for clients to celebrate their hard
work and creating Recovery tiles that are on
display at Oakdale.  

new community
garden,  cared
for by staff and
clients on the
grounds of
Oakdale,  not
only provided
the source of
healthy snacks
but also set a
foundation for
ongoing client
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STRENGTHENING OUR COMMUNITY’S KIDS AND FAMILIES

Welcoming 
Andrea Rodgers

Our New Children’s 
Specialty Services 

Leader

Andrea Rodgers, LLP, IMH-E®  
Infant Mental Health Mentor 

Administrator, COS

My first day as the Administrator of Children's
Outpatient Services (COS) at Hegira Health began May
17th, 2021.   I was equally nervous and excited.  
 Navigating a new career at a new agency amid a
pandemic has its own challenges. The first few months I
focused on learning the organization and children’s
services, learning the people, and learning the culture. I
had a lot to learn and asked my fair share of questions.

Over the years, research has taught me, the voices that
children hear on a consistent basis will become the
voices they will hear in their head as an adult. My
passion comes from sitting with parents and children in
extreme circumstances wishing that help had come
sooner. The presence of issues such as generational
dysfunction, troubled attachment, trauma, familial
separation, and developmental delay impedes progress
but there is hope and help. When we support children,
we support families ultimately supporting future
generations. These are just a few of reasons why I do
what I do!

I want to increase the community’s awareness of what
Hegira Health offers.  We know the necessity of early
intervention, the significance of evidence-based
treatment, best practice models and innovative care for
positive outcomes. To do this, it’s my job to sustain a
workforce that feels valued for who they are and the
service delivery they provide.

There are five vision areas I hold for COS:  Clinical
Expertise, Client Engagement, Program
Development, Training, Compliance and
Sustainability.  I joined an organization that shares my
vision, has clear expec- tations, believes in a trauma-
informed workforce and has regard for clients, staff and
the community at large. 

The rockstars in COS are remarkable and make it
happen every single day at every level. I am glad to
be a part of the team. John Maxwell said, “My advice is to
surround yourself with talented people who will
challenge you, help you grow and inspire you to
maximize your potential.”  Here at Hegira, I am planning
to do just that. 

MEET OUR AMAZING WRAPAROUND TEAM

Left to right from the top:  Wraparound Facilitator
(WF) Jennifer DeMars, Parent Support Partner
Adrienne McCain, WF Calyn Franklin, WF Lori Joris-
Polomik, WF Marcia Randle, Wrap Supervisor Sue
Carpenter, WF Tony (Antoine) Toatley, Senior
Clerical Kristin Cobb, WF Regan Cross, WF Roxann
Santos, and Peer Recovery Mentor Deb Gossett.  

THE POWER OF WRAPAROUND 

A family of s6 children and 2 parents were referred
for WRAP services by our children’s outpatient
clinic.  Each of the 6 children in the family had a
mental health or serious physical health issue. 
 WRAP Facilitator Jennifer DeMars, engaged with
the family over the course of 14 months. Mom was
understandably overwhelmed with the needs of
her children.  The foundation of WRAP is built on
the long-term value of team.  Helping a family to 

 Together, the Team created a plan to improve
the educational experiences and peer
relationships of the children while addressing
safety concerns.  Through these efforts, one
child began services for his autism. Another
lost 50 pounds after working the WRAP plan to
address her medications and build her self-
esteem.  IEPs for all the school-age children
were either created or updated resulting in a
much-improved school performance.  With
the school-aged children adjusting well and
doing better in  school, home became a place
for a safer and happier family life.  Our staff
and family members were proud to celebrate
their successes and WRAP graduation!

form the Child and Family Team is
the critical first step toward
empowering a family to succeed. 
 Jennifer helped  Mom reconnect
to her family of origin and 
 faciliated connections at the 
children's schools to improve the
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SUPPORTING OUR COMMUNITY’S KIDS
Nothing Can Stop Our Prevention Center Staff - Not even COVID-19
Carmen Ramos, Prevention Coordinator 

2020 and 2021, to say the least, were challenging for everyone. Planning camp required that the
Prevention team put their creative juices in high gear.  Due to the high numbers of COVID
infections in the community, Spring Camp 2021 was conducted virtually. Since school was also
virtual at that time, we were afraid that the kids would have a challenging time staying engaged
for camp. To our surprise, the kids had a wonderful time and most returned to participate in our
Summer Camp.  

We could not have been more thrilled when COVID
numbers began to stabilize, enabling Summer Camp to be
in-person. Staff, parents, and campers followed all the CDC
and Hegira’s Recovery & Renewal teams' guidelines without
fail, allowing all to once again enjoy time spent together. 
 We are so grateful to our camp hosts and partners at the
Jefferson - Barns Community Vitality Center in Westland.
Campers participated in a variety of programs including the
Butterfly Garden, the library, and learning lab. Jefferson
Barns volunteers taught our campers basic steps to sewing.

Outside agencies participated in
camp, like the Community Financial
Credit Union, who presented
strategies in savings and banking to
the kids.   The Westland Police
Department came to show off their
K-9 dog, and the Westland Fire
Department came in full gear on a
fire engine, sharing their equipment,
experiences and lessons in fire
safety with the campers.   During
once of several visits from Madd  

Science , the campers made rockets which they were then able to launch in the air. The biggest surprise
for the campers and staff was the Exotic Zoo, where everyone learned together about the animals and
for those wo dared, even got the chance to pet them. 

Hegira Health was a proud sponsor and
participant of the Livonia Save Our Youth

Coalition’s fund and awareness raiser,  Run 2
Save Our Youth event, June 2021.

In January 2021, to honor the birthday of Martin Luther King Jr., Hegira
Health staff organized a fundraiser for Mosaic Youth Theatre of Detroit.

During a very challenging time for all, we are proud of our staffs continued
focus on the needs of others. Hegira Health staff donated $548 to this
wonderful organization that serves to help youth from all over metro

Detroit achieve their performing dreams. Thanks to all. 
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Our Community Navigators Continue
Their Campaign to Reduce Stigma

and Ensure Access to Services Across
Our Community 



 Greg Seedott, Program Manager,

CCBHC

Despite battling the challenges of COVID, during FY 2021 our
Navigators During FY 20-21, offered free training on
behavioral health topics to 1,200+ organizations.    As a result
of our outreach efforts, the team provided training to over 90  
groups and more than 1,500 individuals that included school 

staff, students, first respon-
ders, community centers, boy
scout troops and volunteers,
local library staff and commun-
ity members, banks, barber
shops, gyms, bus drivers,
religious centers, pharmacies,
doctors offices, and many,
many others.  

Proud to be Selected as a
Behavioral Health Home to

our Community 



What is a Health Home?   Created in 2010
by the federal ACA, Health Home is
Medicaid benefit that allows for the
coordination of care for people with

Medicaid who have complex and chronic
health conditions.

Detroit Wayne Integrated Health (DWIHN)
selected Hegira Health to be part of their
Opioid (OHH) and Behavioral Health
Home (BHH) development.  Aligning
perfectly with our commitment to a
holistic and integrated approach to all
person’s healthcare, inclusion in this
project allowed us to be early health
home adopters in our community. 

A Comprehensive Care Management
model BHH offers care coordination,
health promotion, comprehensive
transitional care and follow-up, patient
and family support, referral to community
and social support services.  BHH services
are slated to begin in the third quarter of
FY 2021-22. 

COMMITTED TO ‘WELLNESS FIRST’

Comprehensive Health Clinic
Lina Berezowsky, CHC Manager

As a new manager at HHI, in a growing department
that has such critical importance to our vision of
‘Wellness First”,  and as well serves as a focal point of
our CCBHC grant, the first several months in my job
was full of learning and opportunity.  I was so happy to
be part of an organization and department where staff
worked shoulder to shoulder to advance the
understanding and practice of patient centered care.
Not only was I a new manager at HHI, but my position
was newly created to add depth to the integrated care 

 principles developing at Hegira.   I am proud of my department and the early principles of information sharing
and sharing and participation to further develop our team. 

CHC saw 226 new patients in FY 20-21, demonstrating a significant rate of growth over 2019-20.  Much of the 20-
21 growth is attributable to the addition of Medication Assisted Treatment (MAT). 

Other areas of expansion and improvement included:  the addition of women’s
health services, updating and adding billing codes, securing additional insurance
contracts, expansion of on-site laboratory hours and services with our partner
Biotech, implementation of  Hegira’s new Opioid Health Home (OHH) program,
preparation to begin Behavioral Health Home (BHH)  next FY and updating of
marketing materials.
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HEGIRA HEALTH’S JOURNEY OUR FIRST MONTHLY STAFF NEWSLETTER
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Hegira Health has been a leader in Crisis Services for 40 years
and we were overdue for a celebration! On September 20,
2021, Hegira hosted a room full of community leaders and
elected officials at Burton Manor in Livonia for a report to the
community on our history, progress and vision for the future of
crisis services. Attendees included area judges, city leaders,
mental health advocates, and regional healthcare and law
enforcement leadership. Carol Zuniga, CEO and Jaime White,
Director of Clinical Development & Crisis Services presented on
the foundation of Hegira’s work in crisis services, and highlighted
our current daily work at COPE, Boulevard and Oakdale House. A
photo montage of Hegira staff at work in Hegira facilities,
community hospitals, police departments and residences around
Wayne County communicate the scope and depth of crisis
services Hegira provides to community. 

Dr. William Beecroft, MD, DLFAPA, Medical Director
BCBSM Behavioral Health, Strategy, and Planning

presented the Service Longevity Award to our very
own Dr. P.G. Vijayakumaran, MD, Senior Psychiatrist,

for his 43 years career with Hegira Health. 
Kevin Fischer, Executive
Director of NAMI
Michigan presented the
Crisis Services Advocate
Award to Dr. Jennifer
Peltzer-Jones, Assistant
Medical Director of
Emergency Behavioral
Health Services, Henry
Ford Health System for
her tireless work in
advocating for our
communities’ most
vulnerable individuals. 

Livonia Mayor Maureen
Brosnan kicked off the
event as key note speaker
presenting the
accomplishments of
Hegira Health’s law
enforcement partnership
with the City of Livonia’s
Police Department.

Chief William T. Riley, City
of Inkster Chief of Police
presented the Outstanding
Community Partner Award
to the Northville Township
Police Department for
being regional pioneers in
mental health – law
enforcement partnership. 

Chief William T. Riley, City of Inkster Chief
of Police presented the Outstanding

Community Partner Award to the
Northville Township Police Department

for being regional pioneers in mental
health – law enforcement partnership. 

Outstanding Community Partner Award Recipient
Northville Township Police Department with Officer
Andrew Domzalski, Public Safety Officer Jacqueline

Witthoff, and Lieutenant Christopher Rowley
presented by Inkster Police Chief William T. Riley III. 
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INNOVATIVE LAW ENFORCEMENT PARTNERHIPS 
MEETING THE NEEDS OF OUR COMMUNITY

Caitlyn Witt, LMSW (center), Hegira Health clinician
working within the Livonia Police Department.

It's estimated that at least 20% of police calls for services
involve a mental health or substance use crisis, and
for many departments it’s much higher.  Hegira Health is
proud to have been pioneers in forging law enforcement
partnerships in our neighboring communities.   What
started as a small pilot project in January, 2019 with the
Northville Township Police Department, by the end of FY
21 grew to include Inkster, Plymouth, Northville, Northville
Township, Romulus, Canton, Livonia, Westland, Wayne,
and Dearborn – communities serving over 473,000
residents.  Officers from these departments made more
than 1,000 requests for services for either mobile crisis
co-response or next-day follow-up for persons in need. 
 We are proud to report that 58% of the persons engaged
through law enforcement partnership services engaged in
continuing behavioral health help. 

To help support program capacity and sustainability, both Wayne and Northville Police Departments entered
into contracts with Hegira Health to fund mobile crisis co-response and follow-up services for their residents
not covered though community mental health or private insurance benefits.  Livonia and Canton Police
Departments garnered their local government’s support to fund three full time behavioral health clinician
positions stationed within their police departments. Hegira Health worked with police leadership to select
highly qualified staff to fill these innovative roles and they hit the ground running during the 4th quarter of
FY 20-21. There have been multiple success stories with these programs already and our staff are doing a
great job building relationships and bridging the gap between systems. We are excited to see what the next
year will bring as several municipalities are already discussing plans to replicate the embedded clinician
model!

BCBSM Announces Hegira
Health as a Community

Partner to Expand 
Access to Behavioral Health 

Crisis Services



Hegira Health was invited to
present at Blue Care Network's
Behavioral Health Leadership
Advisory Council in May 2021
and receives recognition from
BCBSM for their participation in a
Blue Care Network crisis services
pilot that has led to increased
access for BCBS members to
receive behavioral health crisis
services in the community.
Benefit changes from this pilot
include BCBS member access to
crisis stabilization, crisis
residential, and mobile crisis
services.  

Improving Access to Crisis Residential Services



Challenged by our limited impact on improving access to crisis
residential services, Hegira Health, Inc. contracted with TBD
Solutions of Grand Rapids, MI, a national leader in crisis services
consultation to analyze
how operations at Boulevard and
Oakdale House Crisis Residential
Units impact service access to
consumers.   By investing in
direction from industry experts, we
hoped to offer more persons an
alternative to inpatient.  

TBD Solutions engaged a multi-pronged analysis of system data,
program review, and national research. Recommendations were
based on the “Roadmap to the Ideal Crisis System” by the Group
for the Advancement of Psychiatry and published by the National
Council for Behavioral Health, the “National Guidelines for
Behavioral Health Crisis Care” published by the Substance Abuse
and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), and the
standards and practices of crisis residential programs nationwide.
During the first quarter of implementation of TBD’s recommenda-
tions, average daily census increased 2.3 and rate of admission
denial decreased 19%
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SHARING OUR EXPERTISE IN OUR COMMUNITY 
AND ACROSS THE COUNTRY

August 19—20, 2021 
CIT International Conference  

JW Marriott Desert Ridge Resort and Spa 
Phoenix, Arizona 



First Responder Wellness Initiative: Multi-Faceted

Support in 2020: Meeting the Needs of Diverse
Communities with Mobile Crisis Co-Response

Partnerships 



Presented by: Jaime White, Director of Clinical
Development & Crisis Services, Hegira Health

Before an international audience of CIT professionals,
Jaime White and Officer Domzalski (below left with Sam
Cochran, founder CIT right) introduced the program
Hegira Health developed to address the unmet 

behavioral needs of first
responders. The
presentation highlighted
how trained clinicians
worked with first
responders, encouraging
them to integrate
wellness trainings into
department roll calls while
providing mental health
screenings and referral
resources to more than
400 first responders in
metro Detroit. Their 

second presentation at the conference focused
on the various police partnership programs that
Hegira Health has developed and featured the
original 2019 pilot project with Northville
Township Police Department as a blueprint for
program replication across the nation. 

Based on their success with these presentations,
Jaime and Officer Domzalski were invited to travel
to Virginia Beach and present again at the Virginia

CIT Conference September 28-29, 2021 (above).

Kelly Mays, Suicide Prevention Training
and Outreach Specialist for our
Pathways for Suicide Prevention
(pictured 2nd to right above, was
featured as a keynote speaker for the
"You Are Not Alone" suicide prevention
event at Mason, Michigan’s Bestsellers
Books & Coffee Co. A spoken word poet,
Kelly performed three different pieces.
"The Poet," her first piece, incapsulated
two hurting souls artfully finding and
losing each other, her following two
poems described each of her two
beloved daughters, their innate
struggles, and their characteristic
strengths.  Find the Fox 47 news story
about the suicide prevention event here
https://t.ly/NQII.

Melissa Tolstyka presented at
Northville’s Parent Camp event in
February.   Her presentation was

focused on how to identify risks and
warning signs of suicide and how talk to

children about it.  This was Melissa’s
second year as a speaker at this annual

community event.

Staff Presenters: Chris O’Droski , MA,
CPRM, CPRC ENGAGE! & PRC

Coordinator and Edward Kurlfink, MA,
CAADC, CYT CRP 



Community Mental Health Association of
Michigan’s 22nd Annual    Substance Use

and Co-Occurring Disorder Virtual
Conference, 
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FISCAL DEPARTMENT YEAR IN REVIEW 
FROM THE CHIEF FINANCIAL
OFFCER
Bob Davidge, CFO

The challenges of operating during the
pandemic continued into fiscal year 2020-
21, although things certainly were more
stable than in 19-20, with better
established practices relative to remote
service provision and work, along with
the benefits of COVID vaccines in early
2021.  As always, we continued our on-

The decision to move forward with the merger with Community
Care Services (CCS) was finalized which resulted in a significant
amount of review and planning work in anticipation of the merger.

going efforts to improve the services we provide to our
customers, both those internal and external to HHI.  There were
a number of highlights for the department during the year as
summarized below:

1.

  2. Paul Horning, Operations Analyst, took on the additional role  
       of Interim Accounts Receivable Supervisor in April 2021. 
      Paul integrated functions of the two positions to improve
      processes relative to billing and data utilization resulting in
      both higher efficiency and positive financial results.

  3. Janice Jedele, Accounting Clerk joined our team in July 2021
      with her primary role being related to payroll.  Janice’s
      experience and skills have been a valuable asset to the
      department and have furthered our goal of providing
      excellent customer service to our staff surrounding payroll.

  4. HHI received notice of forgiveness of our Paycheck Protection
      Program (PPP) Loan in June 2021.  The PPP loan was received
      in April 2020 and provided significant financial stability in the 
      early days of the pandemic allowing us to maintain staffing while
      working through the challenges of the pandemic.  By spending
      these funds on qualified expenses, HHI was able to apply for 
      and secure forgiveness of the entire loan amount.

  5. The ongoing growth of HHI, including the pending merger with
      CCS, confirmed the decision in August 2021 to add a Controller
      to the department to assist with managing financial operations.  
      The search for the right candidate continued beyond the end of
      FY 20-21.

Overall, fiscal year 2020-21 was a positive one financially for the
organization thanks to the tireless efforts of our staff to ensure
that our consumers received the services they needed despite
the barriers posed by the pandemic.  We will continue with our
strategic goals of growing the organization, expanding oppor-
tunities for both our consumers and staff, and maintaining a
strong financial base to ensure that we are able to provide high
quality services which are so vital to the overall health of our
communities.

Revenue

Expense
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